PILN Bulletin, 26 May 2008
This Bulletin on Public Interest Law is issued by FLAC. If you wish to have an item included please contact piln@flac.ie 
Please feel free to distribute it as widely as you wish.
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1. International Bar Association speaks out as concern for Zimbabwe deepens.
The International Bar Association (IBA) has expressed deep concern at the ongoing crisis in Zimbabwe and has called on the Southern African Development Community, the African Union and the United Nations to urgently deploy human rights monitors to independently observe and report on the escalating political violence in the aftermath of Zimbabwe’s presidential and parliamentary elections. The current situation threatens the basic rights of Zimbabwean citizens, who are guaranteed protection from human rights violations under international law. Reports of incommunicado detention of officials from the Zimbabwean Electoral Commission, as well as violence against opposition leaders and voters, have been widespread in Zimbabwe. 

The IBA was also instrumental in preventing a Chinese arm shipment bound for Zimbabwe from offloading its cargo in South Africa. The Southern Africa Litigation Centre (SALC), an organisation created by the IBA in partnership with the Open Society Initiative for Southern Africa, submitted an affidavit before the Durban High Court. The IBA’s Human Rights Institute provided evidence in the form of a report which documents routine human rights violations against Zimbabwean citizens and which was key to securing this legal victory. The Court ruled that the shipment could not be transported through South Africa and should be impounded. To read the report please see the following link:

http://www.ibanet.org/images/downloads/11_2007_October_Report_Zimbabwe_Partisan_policing_Final.pdf 
2. Consultant opportunity in Amnesty International Irish section.
Amnesty International Irish Section is looking to appoint a consultant to write a toolkit to assist Irish NGOs in the implementation of Human Rights Based Approaches (HRBA) in their organisations. The closing date for tenders is 5pm on Friday, 6 June 2008. For full details, please see the following link:

http://ent.groundspring.org/EmailNow/pub.php?module=URLTracker&cmd=track&j=212455801&u=2188406
For further information or enquiries, please contact Rosalind McKenna, HRBA Coordinator, at rmckenna@amnesty.ie or (01) 863 3000.

3. California lifts gay marriage ban.
California’s Supreme Court has ruled that a state law banning marriage between same-sex couples is unconstitutional. The Court said the "right to form a family relationship" applied to all Californians regardless of sexuality.
The ban was approved by voters in 2000 but challenged by gay rights activists and the city of San Francisco. The seven-judge panel voted 4-3 in favour of the plaintiffs who argued that the 2000 law was discriminatory: "Limiting the designation of marriage to a union 'between a man and a woman' is unconstitutional and must be stricken from the statute." 
In early 2004, San Francisco became the first place in the US where gay couples were able to marry after the city's Mayor Gavin Newsom authorised same-sex marriage licences, claiming the State legislation was discriminatory. In August of that year, California's Supreme Court ruled the mayor had overstepped his authority and nullified hundreds of marriages. To read the Californian Supreme Court's historic decision go to http://www.eqca.org/atf/cf/%7B34F258B3-8482-4943-91CB-08C4B0246A88%7D/S147999.pdf
4. Convention on rights of people with disabilities in force
The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities received its 26th ratification on 13 May 2008. The Convention entered into force on 3 May 2008, after the Convention received its 20th ratification. This marks a major milestone in the effort to promote, protect and ensure the full and equal enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms of persons with disabilities, and to promote respect for their inherent dignity. The Convention endeavours to elaborate in detail the rights of persons with disabilities and set out a code of implementation. Hungary, Solvenia and Spain are the only EU countries that have ratified the Convention.
For more information on the Convention and Optional Protocol please click the following link: http://www.un.org/disabilities/index.asp
5. Irish data breaches lead to creation of privacy forum
In light of recent data breaches involving large organisations, including Bank of Ireland and the Irish Blood Transfusion Service, the Irish Computer Society has created the ICS Privacy Forum, an independent body that aims to keep professionals in this space up to date with data protection legislation and best practice. 
This Forum will work in conjunction with the Data Protection Commissioner’s office by complementing it with its own training programmes. This independent group will hold seminars and workshops and provide online resources. It will be headed by a steering committee to be chosen over the coming weeks.

The Privacy Forum will be officially launched on 27 May 2008 at 6pm at the Irish Computer Society headquarters in Dublin 2, with an inaugural speech by Data Protection Commissioner, Billy Hawkes.
6. UCC Annual Criminal Law Conference “Reforming Law on Sexual Violence: International Perspectives”, 27 June 2008.
This conference is organised with the support of the Department of Foreign Affairs and will be the first event of the Irish Government’s Chair of the Human Security Network. Speakers for the event include:
Mr. Dermot Ahern T.D. Minister for Justice Equality and Law Reform (tbc);
· Hon Justice Catherine McGuiness, Law Reform Commission;
· Judge T Doherty, Special Court Sierra Leone; 
· Kelly D. Askin, Open Society Justice Initiative; 
· Madeleine Rees, OHCHR – Bosnia Herzegovina; 
· Doris Buss, Carleton University Canada; 
· Fionnuala Ni Aoláin, JI Uslter / Minnesota; 
· Penny Andrews, Valparaiso Uni / South Africa; 
· Amira Khair, ICC Women / Sudan; 
· Milena Pires, Govt of Timor-Leste;
· B. Klappe, Netherlands Defence Academy;

· O. Barbour, Irish Defence Forces;

· Thomas O’Malley, NUI Galway; 
· James Hamilton, Director of Public Prosecutions; 
· Martha Fineman, Emory University, USA; 
· Nora Owen, Commission for Victims of Crime.
Venue: Aula Maxima, University College Cork
Time: 10.15am- 6.00 pm
CPD Group Study 6.5 points 
For further details and booking form please go to http://www.ucc.ie/en/ccjhr/events/.
7. Yorkshire Ripper in legal bid to win freedom
Yorkshire Ripper Peter Sutcliffe is aiming to win his freedom by claiming his human rights have been breached. His lawyer, Saimo Chahal, was named Legal Aid Lawyer of the Year in a 2006 poll for repeatedly pushing the boundaries of the law on behalf of those with mental illness. She said that although Sutcliffe had been told he would serve a minimum of 30 years in jail, she believes this was never formalised. She claims that the Secretary of State is in breach of Article Five of the ECHR (European Convention of Human Rights) in failing to set a tariff. The lawyer aims to get Sutcliffe back into the prison system and has requested a reassessment of his psychiatric condition. If he were returned to the mainstream prison system, then a decision would be taken on the length of sentence he must serve. 
James Welch, legal director of Liberty, said it was established law that all life prisoners should know the minimum amount of time they must remain in prison. "If there is uncertainty in this case, it is in everyone's interest that this is rectified," he said. Of course, prisoners use any argument available to them, but the courts' role is to weigh these arguments against the interests of victims and society as a whole. The Human Rights Act has done more for the victims of crime than the perpetrators." 
For a news report on the background of this please see http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/uk/crime/article3932571.ece?token=null&offset=12
8. Free speech victory as charges against teen anti-Scientology protestor dropped.

The City of London Police have dropped the charges against a 16-year-old anti-Scientology protestor who was taking part in a group demonstration outside the Church of Scientology’s central London headquarters, for using the word “cult” in a move the human rights group Liberty called a “free speech victory.” Liberty’s Legal Director James Welch is advising the protestor, who as a minor was issued a summons by the City of London Police on 10 May for refusing to remove his sign reading: “Scientology is not a religion, it is a dangerous cult.” 

The police said that his use of the word “cult” violated Section 5 of the Public Order Act (1986), which makes it an offence to display a sign which is threatening, insulting or abusive, within the hearing or sight of someone likely to be caused harassment, alarm or distress by it. Liberty is exploring the possibilities of action against the police amid concerns of police policy in this area.
9.  Age ban for Juries to be scrapped
Following a legal challenge taken by FLAC and lobbying by Age Action and a number of opposition TDs and Senators, the Government has agreed to end the age limit of 70 for jury service.

FLAC took the case John Andrew Stratton Sharpe v Attorney General & Ireland with The Human Rights Commission as a Notice Party, on behalf of a highly qualified and experienced professional expert who regularly gave evidence in Court but could not serve on a jury because of his age. The case will presumably be settled once the law is actually changed. 

This reform is welcome, especially as Ireland will now be ahead of the UK and a number of other common law countries in getting rid of this ageist and outdated law, but other changes are needed as well, notably ending the ban on deaf people and other people with disabilities serving as jurors.
10. Challenge to Ban on Deaf Jurors to Begin
A challenge by a deaf woman Joan Clarke to the ban on deaf people serving on juries is due to start on the 29th May. FLAC is representing Ms. Clarke who was summoned to serve on a jury in Galway only to be told that she was barred because she was deaf.

Deaf and blind people now serve on juries throughout the US and in New Zealand, and Canada and Australia is considering a change in its law, but Ireland and the UK continue to exclude this category of people from performing their Civic Duty.
11. FLAC Public Interest Law Seminar, 20 June 2008
FLAC is organising a half-day Public Interest Law Seminar on 20 June 2008. The Irish and international speakers will discuss the work of their organisations and reflect on the relevance of Public Interest Law in society today. The event will be co-chaired by FLAC's Noeline Blackwell and Prof Walter Walsh of the University of Washington, Seattle. 
Registration is free - just e-mail your interest, stating your name/organisation.
For more information on the programme, please visit http://www.flac.ie/events/index/1211211436644911.htm
